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Until relatively recently, the changes and solutions put forward 
by feminist teachers and other educationists to challenge 
patriarchal relations in schooling and in education more 
generally (for example, for girls to do better at science or for 
school books to be non-sexist) have tended to be perceived as 
relatively unproblematic.  The main struggle has been how best to 
get gender inequalities (alongside other social aspects of 
educational inequality) high(er) on to the educational agenda.  
Concern about how to generate, implement and sustain change has 
been of less interest.  However, after a decade or so of, 
admittedly patchy, feminist activity in education in the UK, the 
gains that have been made seem relatively modest.  What has 
emerged is that where change has occurred it has tended to be 
restricted to relatively visible factors such as course content 
or staffing patterns; the success of initiatives has depended on 
the continuing and active commitment of individuals; and where 
'activists' have left or 'burnt out', or when local policy 
priorities have changed, there has been an apparent reversion 
back to 'normal' sexist practices.

In order to understand the reasons for this, it is my view that 
we need to move beyond the easy answer or the rational solution 
and look much more closely at education to see how the 
'normalising' and 'regulative' aspects of dominant discourses 
operate to subvert attempts at fundamental change. This paper 
sets out to do this by exploring current understandings about the 
curriculum as gendered, and as a set of discursive practices in 
which girls and boys, teachers and pupils, different racial 
groups are differently and variously
constituted as powerful or powerless, good or bad, feminine or 
masculine, workers or mothers etc.  It will start with a 
discussion of the value of poststructuralist analysis in 
understanding how gender relations are inscribed (or imprinted, 
etched) within curriculum practices and then consider three 
examples of how such an analysis can be helpful.  Two of the 
studies concentrate on specific subject areas, though in 
different sectors of education: Walkerdine (1988) explores pre-
school and early school maths and Thomas (1990) investigates how 
subject areas, science and humanities in particular, are 
constructed in higher education.  The third considers the 
relationship between policy and text in a study of British 
national curriculum documentation: in particular, the form of 



knowledge produced, how multiple closed texts have been used, the 
likely effect on present gendered meanings within schooling, and 
the utilisation of curriculum by government for political and 
rhetorical reasons (Burton & Weiner, 1990, Weiner 1993).  The 
final section suggests an educational politics arising out of 
poststructural feminism which will also go some way to refuting 
the criticism that poststructural feminism is likely to be 
ineffective within feminist politics due to its inability to put 
forward a viable political programme.

Feminist Poststructuralism

Postructuralism (and postmodernism) have developed out of the 
general disillusionment with science and macro-political theory 
in the post-Chernobyl and post-Communist/Cold War eras. They were 
grounded, as Lather writes, in 'the disappointed hopes engendered 

by optimistic confidence in the continuing progress and imminent 
triumph of Enlightenment reason'. (Lather, 1991, p. 87).  
However, there was much confusion about what poststructuralism 
and postmodernism have brought to the understanding of social 
relations.  In fact, Hudson reveals the extent to which 
characterisations of postmodernism differ: seen alternatively as 
a myth, periodization, condition
or situation, experience, historical consciousness, sensibility, 
climate, crisis, episteme, discourse, poetics, retreat, topos, 
and task or project (Hudson, 1989, p. 140). Calinescu (1985) 
suggests however that postmodernism is principally used in two 
ways: as a historical category (viz defining a postmodern era) 
and as a systematic or ideal concept (viz theoretical, analytic 
framework).  Also that its relationship to poststructuralism lies 
in the acceptance by poststructuralists of the analytic framework 
but not the sense of periodisation.  This is the interpretation 
of postructuralism adopted for this paper.

I suggest elsewhere (Weiner, 1994, forthcoming) that the strength 
of postructuralism lies in its claim to create new analytic 
frameworks for defining and exploring social relations.  Drawing 
on the work of the French philosopher Michel Foucault among 
others, poststructural feminism seeks to analyze in more detail 
the workings of patriarchy in all its manifestations - 
ideological, institutional, organisational and subjective.  
Moving away from the universals of liberal and radical feminism, 
social relations are viewed in terms of plurality and diversity 
rather than unity and consensus, enabling an articulation of 
alternative, more effective ways of thinking about or acting on 
issues of gender (Scott, 1990). 

A poststructural analysis, it is argued, differs fundamentally 



from a structuralist analyses such that of Marx and the linguist 
Saussure in that it recognises the importance of 'agency' as well 
as structures in the production of social practices:

it recognises not only the constitutive force of discourse and 
the social structures emerging through those discourses, but 
accords the possibility of agency to the subject.  For children 
and anyone else not accorded full human status within society, 
agency stems
from a critical awareness of the constitutive force of discourse.  
(Davies & Banks, 1992, p. 3)

Thus people are not socialised into their personal worlds, not 
passively shaped by others but rather, each is active in taking 
up discourses through which he or she is shaped. Moreover, 
feminist poststructuralism argues that what it means to be a 
'woman' and/or to be acceptably 'feminine' shifts and changes as 
a consequence of discursive shifts and changes in culture and 
history.  If the meanings of concepts such as 'womanhood' or 
feminism, for that matter, are necessarily unstable and open to 
contestation and redefinition, then, they require continual 
scrutiny; according to Scott, (1988, p. 5)):

they require vigilant repetition, reassertion and implementation 
by those who have endorsed one or  another definition.  Instead 
of attributing transparent and shared meaning to cultural 
concepts, poststructuralists insist that meanings are not fixed 
in a culture's lexicon but are rather dynamic, always potentially 
in flux.

What poststructural feminism claims to be able to do, then, even 
if it lacks any substantive power-base, is to offer discursive 
space in which the individual woman is able to resist her subject 
positioning (a specific fixing of identity and meaning).  

According to Weedon (1987, p. 105):

A constant battle is being waged for the subjectivity of every 
individual - a battle in which real interests are at stake, for 
example, gender-based social power -dominant, liberal-humanist 
assumptions about subjectivity mask the struggle.

As a 'reverse-discourse', feminism is positioned to challenge 
meaning and power, enabling the production of new, resistant 
discourses.  Weedon suggests, however, that radical feminism has 
failed to do this thus far since it has run parallel to
the hegemonic, male discourse, rather than subverting its power.  
On the other hand, while privileging the interests of women, 
feminist poststructuralism, Weedon argues, is more analytical and 



illuminating in revealing how power is exercised through 
discourse, how oppression works and how resistances might be 
possible.

Further, As Jones points out, feminist poststructuralism is 
characterised by '"positive" uncertainty through a focus on 
complexity and diversity in thinking about gender' (Jones, 1993, 
p.158).  Thus in the context of education, feminist 
poststructuralism moves beyond the female-as-deficient or female-
as-victim models by:

provides[ing] new possibilities for understanding girls' 
socialisation or the 'production of girls', which go beyond 
seeing girls primarily as 'disadvantaged' and socialised within 
oppressive patriarchal structures. (Jones, 1993, p.157)

Curriculum and postructuralism

I concentrate here, however, on how feminist postructuralism may 
be helpful to our understanding of the emergence of specific 
curriculum formulations at specific historical and cultural 
periods.  Briefly, poststructuralism relies on a number of 
central ideas.  First, it views language as the common factor in 
any analysis of social organisations, power and individual 
consciousness.  It is in language that our subjectivity as well 
as social organisations are defined, contested and constructed:

The assumption that subjectivity is constructed implies that it 
is not innate, not genetically determined, but socially 
produced...Language is not the expression of unique 
individuality: it constructs the individual's
subjectivity in ways which are socially specific. (Weedon, 1987, 
p. 21)

Further, poststructuralism assumes that meaning is constructed 
within language and is not guaranteed by what the author intends.  
Thus, for example, any analysis of the impact of curriculum 
policy necessarily has to consider its interpretation as well as 
its intention or impact.

Second, poststructuralism takes universals and truths to be 
problematic and open to scrutiny, arising out of specific 
historical changes.  It seeks to analyze in what ways those ideas 
have become universal or normalizing - hence, as Ball argues 
(1990, p. 2), 'the idea of a judgement [is] based on what is 
normal and thus what is abnormal'.  Third, it uses the principle 
of discourse to show how power relationships and subjectivity are 
constituted.  Discourses are structuring mechanisms for social 
institutions, modes of thought and individual subjectivities.  
They are:



practices that systematically form the objects of which they 

speak...Discourses are not about objects; they do not identify 
objects, they constitute them and in the process of doing so 
conceal their own invention. (Foucault, 1974, p. 49)

We need therefore to scrutinise specific discursive curriculum 
practices to ascertain why, at a particular time, one particular 
statement or curriculum formulation appeared rather than another.  
Fifth, drawing on Foucault, power:knowledge is used as a single 
configuration of ideas and practice that constitute a discourse.  
Thus the knowledge that is produced as truth is the knowledge 
that is linked to the system of power which produces and sustains 
it.  Even if, then, the 'political' nature of curriculum may seem 
a-political -'nothing could seem more a-political, more 
cognitive, perhaps more boring, than analyzing children's 
learning of maths'
(Walkerdine, 1988, p. 211) - this is far from the case.  In fact, 
as we have seen in the bitterly contested disputes about school 
history and English in the British national curriculum (eg 
Kettle, 1990; Clanchy, 1993), the curriculum is central to the 
production and maintenance of any political and social regime.  
Curriculum is also heavily implicated in the production of 
regulative understandings: it is as much concerned about what it 
means to be an intelligent pupil, a loyal worker or the good 
mother as about the legitimisation of certain forms of knowledge.  
Sixth, poststructuralism therefore mounts a challenge to the 
liberal humanist commitment to the individual, its claims to 
'knowing rationality', and 'in which man is the originator of his 
thoughts and speech' (Weedon, 1987, p. 173).  Curriculum is thus 
enmeshed in the normalising tendencies of the existing social 
order.

It is my contention that the modern order is founded upon a 
rational, scientific, and calculating form of government, a 
government which claims to describe and control nature, according 
to natural laws.  Thus mathematics can be understood as 
absolutely central to the production of this order.  (Walkerdine, 
1988, p. 211)

If, then, reason is value-laden and the truth, socially produced, 
discursive authority (who controls the agenda) is of paramount 
importance.  Bodies of knowledge emerge at specific historical 
moments to account for the 'real' or the 'natural'. Why, we 
should ask, have mathematics, science, technology and history 
been so highly prioritised in recent British curriculum 
formulations?  An example suggested by Walkerdine of a specific 
body of knowledge with normalising features is 'child 



development', a core element of all initial teacher education 
courses for much of the twentieth century. Here, identification 
of the 'normal pupil', the  'well-socialised girl or boy' or the 
'normal sequence of learning' imply a set of social practices 
which necessarily also provides room for a
pathology for those whose behaviour defies such practices. Thus, 
these practices, outside which no child (or teacher) can stand, 
provide systems of classification, regulation and normalisation 
whereby the 'position' of each child is read:

I...use the concept of positioning to examine further what 
happens when such readings are produced and how children become 
normal and pathological, fast and slow, rote-learning and 
displaying real understanding and so on. (Walkerdine, 1988, p. 
204)

Accordingly, what we consider appropriate behaviour for children 
might appear commonsensical and 'normal' but, in fact, is 
manufactured and infused with power connotations. Drawing on 
Foucault, the concept of power used here does not rely on 

physical threat or overt ambition to dominate rather it produces 
the willing subject: 'power...is productive of social identity 
rather than instances of repression, violence or coercion' 
(Popkewitz, 1988, p. 31)

In fact, Popkewitz notes that when educational psychology emerged 
in the United States in the first two decades of the twentieth 
century, it was utilised to help expand the process of 
rationalisation into new areas  of personal conduct.  Thus, the 
corporate drive for efficiency and rationalisation of work 
processes was extended to schooling by means of a new language or 
discourse.  The language of psychology, according to Popkewitz:

created a way to reason about social conduct as defined in tasks 
to be evaluated in relation to universal attributions of 
individuals and notions of efficiency. (Popkewitz, 1988, p. 16)

In this case, psychology certainly was not neutral neither was it 
an acknowledged means of selecting school knowledge. Rather, by 
creating the 'psychologization of social phenomena'
which was articulated as 'true', the way school subjects were 
taught reflected dominant values of 'those who have the power to 
give definition to reality' (Popkewitz, 1988, p. 16)  As we can 
see, pedagogical approaches are inscribed within such normative 
practices.  Thus in Walkerdine's deconstruction of pedagogy 
(Walkerdine, 1990) she shows how the ideology of progressive 
pedagogy which is conceived of in terms of the liberation of 
children, is simultaneously oppositional to the liberation of 



their female teachers.  

Having considered how poststructuralist and feminist analyses can 
be applied more generally to curriculum and pedagogic practices, 
I now turn to specific studies to show how such analyses are 
possible in a range of curriculum contexts.

School Mathematics 

Walkerdine identifies two reasons for her examination of 
children's reasoning in pre-school and early school mathematics.  
First, in questioning liberal humanism's aim of eventual mastery 
over the physical world, she chose maths because for many it is 
synonymous with rational thought and enquiry:

For Piaget, and for many in early education mathematics is 
reasoning.  Logico-mathematical structures  are the structures of 
rational thought.  To develop 'mathematical concepts' in children 
carries the supreme task of creating reasoners and all that 
entails.  (Walkerdine, 1988, p. 6)

Her investigation thus proposed to 'prise apart', to deconstruct, 
psychological and pedagogic claims or truths about children's 
learning, and to provide alternative interpretations or 
'readings'.  Walkerdine further argues that early mathematical 
education depends heavily on being inscribed in the wider body of 
discursive practices which may
be described as 'child-centred'. Walkerdine's main criticism of 
progressive pedagogies centres on their adoption as marking a 
shift from overt to covert forms of regulation (Walkerdine, 
1990). Thus, regulatory practices are concealed beneath an 
apparent intentionality of child-centredness to extend 'freedom' 
and 'creativity': hence this examination of how the regulative 
features of child-centredness are established within mathematics 
education.  

For the purposes of this paper, I concentrate on two aspects of 
Walkerdine's work: her exploration of semantic practices of 

children within mathematics education, and her various studies of 
gender and school mathematics (1988, 1989).  The empirical data 
for the early years study comes from two sources; the first is a 
set of mother-daughter conversations, each lasting approximately 
two hours, of fifteen middle-class and fifteen working-class 
girls with an average age of 3.9. collected by Barbara Tizard, 
and the second is Walkerdine's data on the conversations of six 
pre-school children, three girls and three boys, aged between 2.5 
and 3.5.



In the study, Walkerdine argues that relational terms such as 
'same' an 'different', 'more' or 'less', perceived as central to 
children's acquisition of a mathematical vocabulary, take on 
meaning within particular sets of cultural practices. According 
to Walkerdine, 'context' is not simply a given but is actively 
constructed and created.  Thus, mathematical words and concepts 
which are held to signify cognitive development are also used in 
the practices of everyday life. They are not only generated 
within the classroom, but are socially produced: 'these 
relational dynamics...are produced in relation to aspects of 
social practices which are culturally and historically specific'. 
(p. 12).  

The meanings that children will make of certain words will 
therefore be shifting and elusive, reliant on various social 
factors within and beyond the perimeter of the school.  Thus
the utilisation of mathematical language by children is highly 
complex, organised around the power relations of the moment: 'on 
the basis of the particular relationship between participants: 
who is in a position, allowed, and permitted to say what to whom 
and with what effects'. (p. 12).  Of particular importance is the 
social nature of such language as is exemplified in Walkerdine's 
account of how children work with size and quantity relations.  
Here, she looks how such terms as 'short and tall' and 'more or 
less' find expression:

We have seen that height is referred to in a variety of ways and 
that tall is only used in specific circumstances.  In each case 
the height being referred to is that of the child or other 
children.  Because, for children, the salient characteristic is 
that they grow taller, it is unlikely that they would be referred 
to as short, it would be likely to be not tall enough or some 
such phrase.  It is equally possible, of course, that in other 
contexts with other topics short may be appropriate and would be 
used. (p. 18)

'More' is a term of particular interest to Walkerdine.  She 
points out that while 'more' as a term is used both in the 
classroom and the home, the implicit meanings will differ for 
different class groups.  In the middle-class home, 'more' may be 
used positively as a question - 'Do you want more drink? In 
working-class contexts, 'more' is likely  be negatively framed as 
an impossible demand - 'You can't have more' (Jones, 1993, p. 
163).  Thus, the class position of the families involved in the 
studies (as it, say, relates to the amount of money available to 
the family) may be viewed as a crucially important feature in 
children's mathematical vocabulary.  

The bourgeois child's conception of quantity is similar to that 
of the school.  The task for the working class child is to move 



from one set of meanings to another - a difficult transition when 
the terms used are the same,
but the meanings are implicitly different, and not made 
explicitly available.  (Jones, 1993, p. 163)

Further, the terms used in the mother-daughter conversations (as 

with teacher-pupil conversations) Walkerdine suggests, should not 
be viewed as merely a matter of turn-taking.  The positioning of 
the mothers and daughters within specific conversational 
practices denotes a dynamic relating to unequal power 
relationships.

Centrally implicated, therefore, is an analysis of power: there 
are not two equal participants.  Furthermore, the meanings 
created within such practices relate to the power and 
relationships inscribed within them. (Walkerdine, 1988, p. 31)

Walkerdine's study points to the inadequacy of previous 
linguistic systems within 'the perceptual universalities and 
object world' of cognitive psychology in which maturity and 
complexity are gained through 'a step-wise progression of 
features' (p. 29).  Instead, she shows a world of the child which 
is not fixed and static but 'slippery and mobile' (p. 30)  
Specifically the analysis allows for complexity, enabling links 
to be made between mathematical terms, the purpose for which they 
are used, and the precise context of their use; and for recourse 
to social rather than cognitive explanations for children's 
linguistic performance.  

Walkerdine, here and in other studies (eg Walden & Walkerdine, 
1982) also highlights the implication of gender relations in the 
power:knowledge of mathematical education discourses.  She notes 
that in relation to judgements made of girls' performance of 
mathematics, 'proofs' are produced which attest to their 
inadequacies in relation to boys.  The point she seeks to make 
here is of the importance of seeing how girls are positioned 
within these discourses:

I am not setting out to demonstrate the real...proof that girls 
really can do maths or boys actually do not have real 
understanding.  Rather it is how these categories are produced as 
signs that I am interested in and how they 'catch up' the 
subjects, position them, and in positioning create a truth. For 
is not girls' bid for 'understanding' the greatest threat of all 
to a universal power or a truth that is invested in a fantasy of 
control of 'woman'?. (Walkerdine, 1988, p. 208) 

If activity, then, is regarded as evidence of understanding, then 



the 'good' behaviour of the girls - hard-working, neat and 
helpful - is produced as evidence of lack of (or lesser quality 
of) understanding.  Thus, according to Walkerdine, evidence of 
'real understanding' of mathematics depends on a set of practices 
involving: how accomplishments are read as signifying 'real 
understanding'; explanations dependant on the other 
characteristics defining the learner; and a 'complex investment 
in desire ... in proving the presence or absence of certain 
qualities' (p. 208).  Despite girls' relatively good performance 
in mathematics in the early years in the UK, every effort is 
seemingly made to diminish this achievement, for example, by 
attributing girls' success to the mediocre characteristics of 
rule-following and rote-learning.  Further, in the secondary 
school, boys are frequently entered for examinations despite poor 
results in their preliminary assessments or 'mocks', and girls, 
excluded, despite good performance (Walden and Walkerdine, 1985.  
See similar patterns for black pupils in Wright, 1987)

The point being made here is that whatever 'reality' might be, to 
focus on the way 'reality' is interpreted or 'read' is more 
helpful to our understanding of the social practices that govern 
educational discourses than are any attempts to 'prove' the 
existence  or non-existence of certain personal qualities or 
abilities conducive to learning.

Gender and Science

The study which forms the basis for this section (reported in 
Thomas, 1990) set out to examine the experiences of male and 
female undergraduates in British higher education, and the 
meanings those students attach to their experiences. The main aim 
of the study was to consider the relationship between the 
'culture' of certain subjects and the 'common-sense constructions 
of masculinity and femininity' (p. 8).  A more specific objective 
was to identify why so few women take physical science subjects 
in higher education. The study took the form of semi-structured, 
tape-recorded interviews with ninety-six students (half male and 
half female) and twelve members of staff in three universities.  
It concentrated on two dualisms in particular, those of 
masculinity/femininity and science/arts.  Thus, the research 
included both women and men in order to look for difference and 
similarity within higher education curriculum areas, choosing 
physics and English as the main subject areas.  Physics was 
selected, because it is both studied by relatively few women and 
is seen as 'the most objective, rigorous and, indeed, successful 
of pure sciences' (p. 8) and English, because of its largely 
female student intake and its central position in the liberal 
disciplines.



Though the study has some features of poststructural feminism 
such as an interest in how meanings are made and how male:female 
dualisms may be deconstructed, it does not overtly draw on 
poststructuralist ideas.  However, it explores gender relations 
in the context of specific curriculum discourses and practices, 
thus lending itself to poststructuralist analysis. For the 
purposes of the discussion, I focus here on the way science is 
experienced by students, particularly by female students.  

In considering how students construct science as a subject of 
study, Thomas found that the decision to study science is made
not only in relation to other subjects but arises also from 
schooling and family influences:  'Obviously personal inclination 
is very important, but personal inclination can often arise from 
having been taught by and exceptional teacher, or having a 
scientist parent who helps with homework'. (p. 43).  Students 
appear to 'insert' themselves into the science discourse by 
presenting themselves as people having particular qualities for 
their chosen subject.  The incompatibility of the arts and 
sciences is a major theme as is female students' concern to be 
'as good as a man' (p. 44). Moreover, the science students appear 
to make sense of their discipline through a series of dualisms in 
which the values embodied in science are perceived as lacking in 
the humanities.  The discourse of science is of dominance and 
superiority typified in the use of dualisms as follows:
Physics
'Other'

fundamental
tangential
certain
uncertain
progressive
static
infinite
finite
difficult
easy
hard
soft
understanding

rote learning
relevant
irrelevant
useful
useless
(Thomas, 1990, p. 47)



Such dualisms are extremely powerful in liberal humanist 
discursive frameworks, as we have seen, so it should not be at 
all surprising that they are forcefully articulated by those 
being initiated into what is regarded as a high status body of 
knowledge.  Students' statements about the nature of physics 
serve to reveal its discursive power as universalistic and fixed: 
'it's fundamental in the way the world works'; 'the implication 
of it affects the whole world, it's everything, everything you 
do, and demonstrates how things work and why things work.'; 'it's 
an open-ended subject...[other subjects] come to an end...But 
with physics, it can go on for ever, virtually'; 'I think it's 
more a way of thinking than knowledge really...a way of tackling 
problems' (quotes from
students, pp. 47-9 & 51).  All but one of these statements came 
from male students.

Linked with students' perceptions of the epistemological 
frameworks utilised with the discourse of science are their 
realities of actual study of the subject.  The science 
departments are characterised by a formality of pedagogy which 
involves definitive authority of tutors and the passivity and 
dependence of the students, the overwhelming use of standard 
'lecture', the abstract nature of subject content which seem to 
some students irrelevant to the outside world, and the heavy 
amount of prescribed and controlled laboratory work.

The formality of staff-student relationships was reflected in the 
conventionality of the teaching methods used.  The science 
students had very full timetables; these consisted mainly of 
lectures with some lab sessions and problem classes or tutorials 
(the latter being much less frequent on the physical science 
course).  (Thomas, 1990, p. 55)

What may be of surprise is that so high status an academic 
discipline relies so heavily on rote-learning.  Thomas reports 
that for most students, physics is not a subject which demands 
any 'real' understanding, unlike pre-school and early school 
maths: 'It's just proved my ability to learn chunks of knowledge, 
chunks of pages and books,, and reproducing them the day after, 
then forgetting it, then you have to learn it again for next 
year's exams. (p. 57).  Yet, if a body of knowledge is perceived 
as unique, fixed and contained with the hierarchies implicit in 
strong boundary maintenance and framing (Bernstein, 1971), the 
importance for students (particularly at undergraduate level) to 
absorb and digest its main principles has some meaning.  In 
contrast to the progressive pedagogies criticised by Walkerdine 
above, here dominant social practices are openly and forcefully 
underlined.  All the students seem very aware of what is
expected of them and what the 'rules of the game' are.  Yet like 



progressive pedagogies, the discursive practices of these 
pedagogies are regarded as 'normal' and 'commonsense', even 
though, as we shall see later, some female students have 
difficulties in staying within the boundaries presented.

Thus, students suffer who do not have the 'right' characteristics 
for the physics culture.  One such student, Jane, reported liking 
the subject but hating the course, contrasting it unfavourably 
with her experience of physics at school which presented maths 
and science as 'nice, chatty, qualitative subjects' (p. 63).  She 

presented herself as 'artistic', regretting the need for the 
specialisation demanded in the course.  Another such student, 
Mark, positioned himself within the science discourse as 
rejecting the values of the physics department and of academic 
life generally: 'that is he rejects the pervasive competitiveness 
and individualism...making comments like "I'm just not an 
academic basically"' (p. 64). 

Of the students in the study, the women who formed about a 
quarter of the overall student population in the sciences were 
positioned very differently from the men.  They tended not to see 
themselves as 'applied physicists' or as 'theoreticians' or even 
as 'physicists' as most men did, because of the perceived 
seriousness, status and weightiness of such professional 
designations.  According to one female student, 'physics people 
have a reputation for being really boring and square and working 
all the time with computers and things' (p. 131).  

In fact, Thomas suggests that the female science students did not 
see themselves as individuals at all but as a homogenous group, 
conscious of being different.  They expressed feelings of being 
singled out, self-conscious, unusual, visible.  For instance, 
tutors appeared to learn the women's names before those of the 
men.  Yet none of the female students seemed able
to 'look underneath' or deconstruct what was happening to them: 
none described themselves as victims of discrimination even if 
they registered surprise and awkwardness at their visibility in 
'a masculine preserve' (p. 123).  Significantly, science tutors 
appeared equally unable to deal adequately with their female 
students and more puzzled than anything else about how to treat 
them.  Thus, women were perceived as an oddity and treated 
carefully for fear of them doing something untoward.

In order to cope with this positioning as the Other, most female 
students  actively worked to re-position themselves within the 
discourse; to try and take up positions both as successful 
scientists and as women. The problem they faced was that the 
science education discourse denied this configuration. For 



example, Debbie dealt with the contradiction of being both a 
woman and a scientist by becoming more 'feminine': 'in this way', 
Thomas (p. 123) suggests, 'men's idea of what constitutes 
"femininity" is strengthened, rather than weakened, by their 
interactions with the female science students'.  Women are thus 
revealed as actively constituting a discourse that relegates them 
to a position of marginality.  Marianne, in contrast, took the 
subject position that identified her as 'as good as a man'. 
Making the contrast with her feelings of stupidity at sixth form 
college - 'I really felt a "stupid woman", you know, every time 
you said something or did something wrong in the lab, there was a 
comment' - she presented herself as happier at university: 'But 
the lads here are great.  They treat you just the same' (p. 125).  
The power of male students to construct and define Marianne as a 
student remained unchallenged.  

Another subject position for female science students within this 
discourse was to be a 'serious scientist'.  Lesley opted for 
this: 'tries to get herself accepted not as a woman, but as a 
serious scientist, which, for her, meant taking on
masculine traits and values' (p. 125). In reflecting on what 
constitutes appropriate or inappropriate dress for women 
scientists, Lesley viewed femininity as something which can be 
discarded, removed, altered according to the needs of the 
occasion:  

For Lesley, then, to be taken seriously as a scientist means 
leaving behind girlish things  and taking on masculine values and 

attributes...Women cannot be  equal with men unless they, 
figuratively speaking, become men themselves. (p. 126)

This subject position rejects feminism in favour of individual 
superiority: 'she [Lesley] is as much in competition with other 
women as she is with men' (p. 126)  What becomes clear, however, 
is that for female students such as Lesley, 'femininity' is 
inscribed within the power:knowledge of the science education 
discourse but is also available to be utilised, shaped and acted 
on.  

In this relatively brief 'dip' into one part of Thomas's study of 
gender and subject, I have attempted to provide an alternative 
reading rather than undermine the author's intention or analysis.  
In so doing, I identified from the study, the set of regulative 
practices within which students and lecturers are positioned, and 
also gave attention to the active participation of subordinate 
groups in the production of discursive practices.  Not 
surprisingly given the strength and power of curriculum practices 
in the science subjects, there is little indication of the 



presence of a feminist counter-discourse (except, perhaps, in the 
support networks established by a few of the female students to 
counter the individual ethos of the department).  This provides a 
contrast to the student experience of humanities courses also 
reported in the study, where feminism has a presence both in 
course content and in student's understanding of their own 
positions within humanities curriculum practices. 

Reading Curriculum Texts

The main aim of this section is to draw attention to another form 
of curriculum study - the analysis of curriculum and policy 
texts.  In particular, I reflect on a recent programme of 
research, with which I was involved, focusing on British national 
curriculum documentation (Burton & Weiner, 1990; Weiner 1992, 
1993). (I will refer to this as the national curriculum study.)  
Briefly, the study focused on a range of curriculum documentation 
(on testing and assessment (TGAT), and on the subject areas of 
English, Mathematics, Science, History and on Cross-Curricular 
themes), identifying in particular 'race' and gender issues.  
Through a close scrutiny of curriculum texts, the aim was to 
identify the overt and covert policy intentions of government in 
the hope that new meanings might emerge, less visible in the heat 
of policy introduction and implementation.  

The study was informed to some extent by poststructuralist 
understandings, particularly on the centrality of texts in new 
curriculum formulations.  The main aims, however, were to unpack 
or deconstruct curriculum policy on issues of equality and 
difference, and to create and insert a feminist counterdiscourse 
into the curriculum debate. The categories of analysis used to 
shape the study were, thus, consciously chosen to reflect these 
aims: location of equality issues within the texts, differences 
in positioning of students, and epistemological foundations and 
implications.  Ultimately we were concerned with political action 
as an early paper from the study indicates: 'our main purpose is 
to clarify possibilities for future action by attempting to 
understand the implications of current policy-making' (Burton & 
Weiner, 1990, p. 205)

a) The study of texts

Text and how it should be read is a central feature of 
poststructuralism, as we have seen.  Arising from this, interest 
in how texts, especially school text books, are used within 

education has been comparatively recent (eg Apple, 1986; Castell 
et al, 1989; Apple & Christian 1991; ChristianSmith, 1993).  The 



main aim of such attention has been to view texts as heavily 
inscribed in educational practices and emanating from a complex 
interplay of political, economic and cultural forces -  rather 
than merely delivering 'the facts'. Apple and Christian-Smith 
(1991) point out that school texts are conceived by people with 
interests, and published within the political and economic 
constraints of markets, resources and power.  They present 
particular perspectives of reality, and of selecting and 
organising knowledge and so contribute to our commonsense 
understandings of the 'reality' of culture and knowledge.  
Moreover, specific forms of text production are often the outcome 
of extensive battles and compromises.

The [text], it is not melodramatic to declare, really is the 
battleground for an intellectual civil war, and the battle for 
cultural authority is a wayward, intermittently fierce, always 
protracted and fervent one. (Inglis, quoted in Apple & Christian, 
1991, p. 4)

It is easier to deconstruct the specifics of current British 
curriculum practices and texts if we also understand them as 
outcomes of the protracted battles between government and 
teachers in the mid-1980s.   Despite the overlay of rational 
planning and user-friendly language, the apparent seamlessness of 
the national curriculum texts and the positioning of teachers as 
receivers of fixed and prescriptive pedagogic practices serve to 
reveal the unequal power relations of the enterprise.

In fact, struggles over who should control school texts have 
tended to emerge at times of political change: in the United 
States, as a part of the extensive movement to enhance the
democratic rights of teachers, and in Britain, more recently, 
with the advent of more heavily prescribed syllabi accompanying 
the national curriculum.  Accompanying such changes, texts can be 
both retrogressive and progressive according to Apple and 
Christian (1991), either enforcing systems of moral regulation or 
assisting teachers in their work within the democratic process.  
Feminists have added to the debate by arguing that popular, as 
well as school, texts play a central role in the production of 
patriarchal relations and in the construction of femininity (eg 
Taylor, 1993).

If the perspectives on textual practices seem complex, textual 
analysis viz. how to 'read' and research texts, appears equally 
labyrinthine.  The conventional goal of the educational critic is 
the identification of bias or distortion in the curriculum or 
policy-making and this has also been a principal aim of text 
research (as illustrated in the national curriculum study).  
Research method, however, has been problematic.  In the past, 
according to Gilbert (1989), the most popular approach to text 



analysis in the social sciences utilised 'scientific' and 
'quantitative' analytical frameworks:

Aiming for an objective, systematic and statistically reliable 
method, researchers developed techniques for the quantitative 
description of text meaning content.  Often these were simple 
frequency counts of the occurrence of pre-specified words, 
phrases or other semantic units. (Gilbert, 1989, p. 62)

However, in placing heavy emphasis on the frequency of the chosen 
semantic unit and divorced from any textual meaning, quantitative 
textual analysis has been dismissed as reductionist and 
superficial.  Recognising such 'objective' approaches to text 
analysis as demonstrably partial, Anyon (1979) called for a link 

to be made between the texts and conflicting and competing social 
practices and interests. In
subordinating method to description and explanation, she also 
legitimised possibilities for basing analysis of texts on 
interpretation and deconstruction.

More recently, frameworks for text analysis have come to be seen 
neither as permanent descriptions of social relations or models 
created from stable categories.  Research processes have grown 
more flexible and interactive, operating 'as dynamic responses to 
problems in particular situations, subject to test and alteration 
in experience' (Gilbert, 1989, p. 65).  However, any explicit 
'method' of poststructuralist textual analysis is difficult to 
identify.  Rather, Gilbert claims that work containing elements 
of the following might be conceived of as poststructuralist:

critique rather as a continuous rewriting of ideology in 
contesting discourses...include[ing] a permanent autocritique in 
our analysis...see[ing] interpretation and critique as an 
historically grounded social practice...recognise[ing] discursive 
practices..[as] frameworks for exerting power

How do these discussions, largely about school texts, help with 
the study of policy documentation?  Policy texts clearly 
constitute a form of discourse: that is, they embody both a 
language and requisite social practices.  Policy documents (like 
school texts) also can be understood as signifying discursive 
practices, messages from which need to be read as ideological and 
political artifacts, produced at specific historical and 
political contexts. Certainly, an analysis of British national 
curriculum documentation reveals an entirely new discursive 
framework through which government has sought to extend its power 
over teachers. This is characterised by a continuous stream of 
glossy, persuasive 'teacher-proof' curriculum texts which 



teachers are obliged to read, absorb and practice.  The emphasis 
is on conformity: 'Teachers and schools will not be free to pick 
and choose, or to decide to
modify the requirements for some pupils...They can always do more 
than is required...but they must not do less. (DES, 1989b) 

The character of the new social relations of the curriculum is 
further emphasised by the production of a new language. Numerous 
new terms have been produced (eg 'Programmes of Study', 'Key 
Stages') each of which is 'feather-bedded' in user-friendly 
explanations of the precise specificity of its meaning.  The new 
language implies a technocratic rationality that serves to down 
grade practitioner concerns. Parallels may been drawn between 
these developments in Britain and Apple's account of curriculum 
changes in the United States.

The language of efficiency, production, standards, cost-
effectiveness, job skills, work discipline, and so on -all 
defined by powerful groups and always threatening to become the 
dominant way we think about schooling - has begun to push aside 
concerns for a democratic curriculum, teacher autonomy, and 
class, gender, and race equality. (Apple, 1986, p. 154) 

Significantly, implementation of the British national curriculum 
in its present form was possible only through the speedy 
production and distribution of the texts and through teachers' 
receipt and 'reading' of the texts.  Moreover, the pressure on 
teachers to 'deliver' the new curriculum and the manner in which 
the texts were created and presented (by bureaucrats rather than 
practitioners) were unique to the British education system.  Such 
textual practices ensured that teachers and schools were 
positioned to respond rapidly to change rather than await 

initiation through in-service training.  However, the sheer 
volume of documentation also meant that few were able to keep up 
with all the required changes - and the resultant disquiet led to 
a re-grouping and re-politicisation of an otherwise subdued 
profession.

b) Equality and Difference in Curriculum Texts

In terms of the national curriculum study's explicit aims, the 
first was to focus on the extent to which equality issues 
appeared in the documentation. We found that whilst there seemed 
to be a general rhetorical commitment to equal opportunities 
emanating from the texts, little attention had been paid to the 
existing body of research depicting the endemic nature of racism, 
sexism and other forms of discrimination. In fact, much of the 



documentation was either totally dismissive of or apathetic to 
equality issues.  For example, the final mathematics working 
party report was scathing about multi-cultural and anti-racist 
strategies that had been developed in mathematics education: 'we 
believe that this attitude [the multi-cultural approach] is 
misconceived and patronising'. Instead, priority was to be given 
to the generic knowledge, skills and competencies which children 
would need 'for adult life and employment in Britain in the 
twenty-first century' (National Curriculum Maths Working Group, 
1988, p. 87).   Further, little help was evident generally for 
the development of pedagogical approaches to counter 
discrimination.  Significantly, government hostility to equality 
issues was revealed by its failure to produce (as promised) 
specific cross-curricular advice on equality issues. Thus, 
absence from the documentation ie what is left out, is as 
important as what is kept in.

Another focus for the study was on any differences in the 
positioning of pupils and students within the new curriculum 
formulations.  Clearly pupils were not positioned equally, 
despite the textual overlay of rhetoric on equality (viz. the 
promise of pupil entitlement, equality of access).  Thus, on the 
one hand, the legislation ruled that there was a common set of 
subjects to be taught to all pupils; yet contradictorily many 
students were placed in subordinate positions to others or even 
excluded altogether as in the case of children with disabilities 
for whom 'disapplication' could
be sought.  Girls, once again, were implicitly produced as 
'different' from the male-as-norm mainstream when choice was re-
introduced for students at 14 plus.  On the basis of previous 
experience, it was inevitable that when presented with subject 
choice, girls would be likely to 'choose' to do the single rather 
than double science option or to drop 'male' subjects if allowed.  
Thus, our conclusions were that earlier conventionally 
stereotyped patterns were likely to be reestablished as greater 
choice of optional subjects increased at 14 plus (Key Stage 3).  

Significantly, pupils taught in the private (or public school) 
sector were inscribed as a different sort of 'other' in their 
exclusion from the requirements of the national curriculum. The 
implications of this seemed clear: an increased regulation of 
proletariat schooling was set alongside the wish of government 
that elite education should remain unchallenged and unshackled.  
In sharp contrast, inner city pupils (although overtly included 
in the new curriculum practices) were also differently positioned 
as unlikely to be able to study on an equal footing with other 
pupils because of inadequate resourcing of the wider curriculum 
by the poorer urban local authorities.

The epistemological basis of the curriculum texts was another 



point of exploration for the study.  Not unexpectedly, the study 
revealed a mono-cultural and retrogressive bias in the new 
curriculum formations.  Thus, despite some minimal reference to 
the multiracial nature of British society, a perspective of 
western Christianity was advanced which served to render all 
other religious groupings as marginal.  For example, it was 
stated that any new syllabus for Religious Education 'must 
reflect the fact that the religious traditions in this country 
are mainly Christian' (DES, 1989).  The potential for creating 
religious conflict resulting from this normalising of 
Christianity and for pathologising 'minority'
community religions did not go unnoticed (Troyna & Carrington, 
1990).  

The specific epistemological foundations of the national 
curriculum were further revealed in attempts to forge a new (or 
rather, nineteenth-century) reading of what it means to be 
British.  Pressure from government to increase the amount of 
British history in the school curriculum, for example, gave 
teachers little choice but to emphasis Britain's 'glorious' past.  
Hence the expectation was that 'programmes of study should have 
at the core the history of Britain, the record of its past and, 
in particular, its political, constitutional and cultural 
heritage' (National Curriculum History Working Group, (1990), p. 
189).

The newly created world of the national curriculum was also to be 
virtually 'woman-free'.  Women's issues were accorded low 
priority across all the subject areas, such that few topics were 
entirely devoted to women.  For instance, in the history 
documentation, of the named individuals, white European males far 
outweighed any other representative group, as Gill (1990) points 
out, such that national curriculum history was still to be the 
history of 'great' white men.

Moreover there was an implicit assumption within national 
curriculum texts that knowledge is discrete - boxed under subject 
headings (English, Maths etc.) - with minimal attention given to 
(non-mandatory) cross-curricular possibilities.  This atomization 
was also evident inside curricular areas, such as maths and 
science, so that withindiscipline knowledge also suffered from 
over-fragmentation and over-differentiation.  Further, 
implications of the universality of science and maths curricula 
in particular, like the science department in Thomas's study, 
revealed conservative assumptions about the nature of knowledge 
and its pursuit:  which:

assumes an anachronistic image of the inquirer as a socially 



isolated genius who selects problems to pursue, formulates 
hypotheses, devises methods to test hypotheses, gathers 
observations, and interprets the results of the enquiry...the 
reality is that most science research today is quite different. 
(Harding, 1986, p. 248)

How does a study such as this assist our understanding of 
curriculum policies and practices?  One important point is that 
curriculum texts need to be analyzed as constructions of 
experiences and knowledges rather than 'neutral' transmitters of 
common-sense professional ideas and practices.  They need also to 
be read as a fluid relationship between author's (government's) 
intention and reader's (teachers') interpretation.  How we 
interpret the knowledges and prescriptions of the British 
national curriculum depends on where we are positioned in the 
education system.  A primary teacher, a headteacher (or 
principal) or a school governor is each likely to have different 
responses to texts confronting them.  The interpretation of 

texts, thus, depends on the multiplicity of subjectivities that 
accompany their readers -as can be seen by the heated discussion 
which resulted from the publication of the History curriculum 
document (Weiner, 1993).   And the particular analysis offered 
here is the consequence of specific biographical, ideological and 
professional concerns.

What, then, are the possibilities of pursuing feminist goals 
within education given the bleak discursive practices reported in 
the studies as outlined above?  It seems to me that there is some 
room for manoeuvre.  As Ball remarks in the last paragraph of his 
book on British education policy '...the making of national 
policy still begs questions about the implementation and 
realisation of reform in schools and classrooms.  The struggles 
over interpretation and accommodation go on' (Ball, 1990, p. 
214).

Poststructural Feminism and Educational Politics

What such analyses show us about how curriculum discourses are 
produced and 'lived', is that inequalities and power relations 
are experienced and dealt with in very different ways (even by 
people from similar social groupings).  Thus any solutions to 
inequality are likely to be complex.  Post-structuralism suggests 
that the key to political action is in the 'critical' knowledges 
that people acquire about power. It is crucial, therefore, that 
feminist educators both maintain their critique of existing 
school practices and offer new challenges to meet the ever-
changing circumstances of educational practice.  
Poststructuralism also points to a number of possibilities for 



feminist action in education: in particular, challenging the 
universalities and certainties of predominant curriculum 
epistemologies; adopting a feminist praxis and feminist 
pedagogical approaches which allow for possibilities of the 
expansion of feminist counter-discourses in education; and by the 
conscious positioning of feminist educators within educational 
practices (see Weiner, 1994 forthcoming for a fuller discussion 
of this). 

First, as we have seen, feminist educators have considerable 
experience of collaborating with, and building on the work of, 
curriculum developers and academics in the create of antisexist 
and non-discriminatory curricula.  This work could be extended 
and inserted into current curriculum practices whether in school 
or in higher education, thus providing students with the 
possibility of engaging with a feminist critical counter-
discourse. This might involve having to think 'creatively' (or 
dissidently), for example, by putting together sections of 
different curriculum units to create 'space' for students to 
pursue major enquiries into girls and women's lives and to 
explore the nature of patriarchal relations.

Practitioners will also need to develop alternative (feminist, 
anti-racist and/or critical) pedagogical approaches to enable 
students to derive meaning from the various curricula offered to 
them. Students will then be more likely to see the importance and 
relevance of education in enabling them to take a more critical 
view of the academic 'truths' that they find in their curriculum 
texts.  Pedagogical approaches might include adoption of 
materials-based or independent learning approaches, collaborative 
investigative work, or small group discussion of 'contentious' 
issues etc. Thus education could become a process of negotiation 
around curriculum and learning experiences, rather than the rote-
learning of science in higher education or the perpetual round of 
tick-lists and assessment schedules of the present British 
classroom.  

In their challenge to (as well as their 'delivery' of) the new 
curriculum, feminist educators will need to build on the feminist 
practices of collaboration and networking, working with 
colleagues to develop and exchange a wide range of source 
materials.  Curriculum development and institutional commitment 
(whether of school, college or university) to tackling 
educational inequalities will all be important. Collaboration and 
reciprocity with colleagues in different sectors of education is 
also likely to be valuable; in the development of appropriate 
teaching materials, or in order to extend professional skills or 
personal development, or for mutual support.  



There is also potential for feminist educators within current 
educational practices. At policy level, feminist teachers 
mounting overtly political campaigns are likely to have greater 
impact by grouping together.  To do this effectively, they will 
also need to develop accessible and plausible critiques of 
existing bodies of knowledge for discussion with colleagues and 
students or for publication in the educational press or journals.  
Given the increased power-base of schools, collaboration with 
parents and colleagues may lead to changes
in school curricula or organisation, if only at local level. The 
arrangement of seminars and conferences as means of exchanging 
information about developments in equality policies and practices 
in Britain and in other countries is likely to prove mutually 
supportive, and also encourage awareness that the educational 
practices which we are experiencing are not 'inevitable' or 
'necessary' but derive from specific cultural, political and 
historical conditions which are continually shifting.

The most important insight that poststructuralism can offer women 
is a sense of our own power to live and to struggle.  As Jones 
puts it, 

a discursive construction of women and girls as powerful, as 
producing our own subjectivities within and against the 'spaces' 
provided is useful in offering more possibilities for women and 
girls to develop a wider range of practices (Jones, 1993, p. 
164).
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